                                  HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

FIRST EXECUTIVE SESSION

TUESDAY, AUGUST 10, 2010 – 9:25 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

-------------------------------------------------------------

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:25 p.m. with Selectmen Troy Garron, Kim Roy and Michael Schleiff also present was Town Accountant Sandra Nolan, Treasurer/Collector Kathy Shiavone, Ted Benner, Officer Albert Hingst, and Officer Ryan Botto to discuss collective bargaining:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


VACATION PAY IN ADVANCE REQUEST - ALBERT HINGST
Officer Albert Hingst has requested to receive vacation pay in advance, which has been done in the past.  It has been brought before the Board to make a decision as to whether it should be a written policy allowing this request to be permitted in the future or to decide against doing it this time and going forward. 
Ted Benner, Union Rep. did some research and looked through the police records and he found a request for this was this past January.  He spoke with the Administrative Assistant and was told that this has happened in the past but it is not listed in the contract.  He has also asked other officers and again was told that it has been done in the past and Benner is trying to understand why it is being denied this time.    

The request in January 2010 was objected and a letter was written by Linda Cole stating that she was not qualified in making this decision for the request of advancing vacation pay but would do it this once but going forward would not be done again.  

Sandy Nolan had only seen this occurrence happen once since she has been in the Accountant’s office and that was last January.  At that time she was told that it was past practice and was asked to approve it.  This request was not made in writing and she does not know if it was approved by the Police Chief.  At that time withholdings were not taken out and needed to be paid back by Hingst (this was not done in a timely manner).   

Seelig did say that it was a mess and if going forward we need to have a specific policy as to how it will be done.   If the Board and you (Benner) are in agreement then a policy needs to be set.
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Garron stated that we have a department that is appointed by the Board and this request is being done without their approval.  In all the years Garron has been here he has not seen this done.  It was privilege for it to be done in the past but does not know if it is good idea or not but a policy needs to be done and nothing is stated in the Union contract.  

Schleiff added that it sounds like an unwritten policy and maybe it should be in writing.  There are points for it as well as against it and he surprised that this has not been brought to the table sooner and asked what other things have been going on that the Board is not aware of.  Garron said that this has never come up and it causes chaos in the payroll and it is the decision for the Board to either end it or set a policy.  

Roy mentioned that Nolan submitted a letter (dated 8-10-10) stating that she is not in favor of employees receiving vacation pay in advance.  Roy added that if asked and approved by one person then others may want to follow and added if this became a policy, advancing funds may force us to short term borrowing.  She had asked what the situation was to warrant the advance in vacation pay for Hingst.

Hingst said that in January he went on vacation to Florida and there was a snow storm that prevented him from getting home.  He said that if he did not have the money (that was advanced before his vacation) he would have been spending the night in the airport.  He is heading to Alaska for this vacation and there is no ATM’s.  He understands that this is not a hardship but if he is in jam in Alaska he would have no money.  

Schlieff said that with money being tight, not to support the policy.  On fairness issue if done for one it should be offered to others.  Also that if a policy was in place he will know going forward what he needs to do.  

Benner said from a union standpoint that this probably won’t be happening again.  If this is the final time we understand but it would be nice for him to get his vacation pay.  

Seelig asked that if done one more time a solution needs to be made.

Nolan had asked Hingst when he was leaving and he said on August 14th.

Garron stated that he would have liked to have had the meeting that was scheduled for July 27th then the Board would have had time to take care of this.  If this is a one shot deal and not have to do it again then maybe but he is not in favor of writing a policy.  

Nolan said that this request could be done but there is a little work that a required to process the advance.  

Shiavone added that is was stated from her Assistant that the last time it was done it was mentioned that it would not be done again and her fear is that last year they had to borrow for the payroll.
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Officer Botto mentioned that they are not looking for a policy and that Hingst was not given a written policy.  

Nolan asked if Officer Hingst could submit a letter stating how he wanted his deductions handled if the advance was permitted.  Garron also asked if he could get a letter to Nolan and Shiavone by 8:00 a.m. tomorrow to allow them the time to process the advance before he was to leave on vacation and Hingst said he could.  Garron also said that once this request is made this issue is dead for all departments.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Schleiff Board voted as follows to allow the Town Accountant and Treasurer/Collector to advance vacation pay to Albert Hingst and stated that this will be the last time this request will be granted.

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


Moved by Garron and seconded by Schleiff, Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 10:05 p.m.:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


------------------------------------------

Kim R. Roy

Clerk

/pjm

HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SECOND EXECUTIVE SESSION

TUESDAY, AUGUST 10, 2010 – 10:50 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

-------------------------------------------------------------

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 10:50 p.m. with Selectmen Troy Garron, Kim Roy and Michael Schleiff to discuss collective bargaining.

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


Seelig and Garron are expecting to meet with Ed Gavin on August 19th to discuss Firefighter’s contract.  Listed below are proposals that will be presented.

PERSONAL DAYS

The current contract reads:

Each employee covered by this agreement with at least one year of continuous service will be allowed to convert twenty-four hours of accumulated unused sick leave into twenty-four hours of personal leave per year.  Said conversation will be deducted from the employee’s accumulated sick leave.  Personal leave shall not be carried over from year to year.  

Wording in bold is amendments to the 2004-2005 contract and underlined wording is what the town is looking for.

Combining both proposal would result in each employee covered by this agreement with a least one year of continuous service will be allowed twenty-four hours of personal leave per year.  Personal leave shall not be carried over from year to year.  

BEREAVEMENT

The Union would like language similar to that in the Wage and Personnel By-Law.   

The event of a death of an immediate family member, i.e. spouse, child, grandchild, brother, sister, parent of either spouse, or grandparent, the employee shall be granted a leave of thirty-four hours with pay.

Words in bold is amendment to the 2004-2005 contract.
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LONGEVITY
Reflects what is in Wage and Personnel law and the other contracts. 

EDUCATION INCENTIVE

Union is requesting fifty percent of the tuition covered for a “C” instead of a “B” and would like to add a bachelors (10%) and a masters (15%) and 2% for whoever already has a degree.  

note: this is not being done for anyone else and have spent along time grandfathering for Police.

DISCHARGE/DISCIPLINE

This would need to be discussed with the fire Chief but as Garron said you can take warnings that have been issued out of theirs folders but the Chief still has it in his files.  

HOURS OF WORK

Requests for twenty-four hour shifts have been mentioned.  If this was a bigger department then maybe a twenty four hour shift would be practical. There are several concerns to this request (a) if working for twenty fours hours how sharp would ones response be in an emergency situation after being awake for that long period of time and (b) Schleiff does not know the pros and cons of this request and had asked if there was a savings and it was stated that there was not.  This request could be approved and we can ask for something in return and review it in three years to see if it was cost effective. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 11:20 p.m.:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


------------------------------------------

Kim R. Roy

Clerk

/pjm

